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Leadership Makes all the Difference

In the days and weeks following the announcement of

ConAgra’s headquarters move to Chicago, comments by our top leaders

have been just what we need to hear.  A couple of my favorites:

“My heart goes out to the families that are affected.  But the sil-

ver lining is….the opportunity for our community to rally around these

people….If the talent stays here, we ultimately win.”   Nate Dodge,

President NP Dodge Company

“You can’t deny it will be a challenge for a number of folks, but

they’re our neighbors and friends, and within such a supportive commu-

nity, we’re focused on how to support them and persevere.”  Clark

Lauritzen, Chairman of Greater Omaha Chamber of Commerce and EVP

First National Bank of Omaha

Just 2 days after the ConAgra announcement, 12 Omaha compa-

nies joined together with the Chamber to connect displaced workers with

jobs.  At the time, a search of an online job site found 750 jobs paying

more than $80,000 annually were posted within 50 miles of Omaha.

Through this move, ConAgra will give Omaha the gift of a top notch tal-

ent pool. While the change is tough, we have need for the people.  Thanks

ConAgra for letting us keep our talented friends here.  

Downtown, developers are already drooling over the ConAgra

property – and a chance to “get it right” this time.  Can you believe, it was

just 1990 - 25 years ago when the old “jobbers canyon” was torn down to

make way for the exclusive, riverfront campus?  Michael Alley, our resi-

dent architect was quoted – “Now, there’s a great opportunity to rethink

what could be”.  I like that kind of vision.  

Best of all have been our neighbor’s comments about Omaha –

and the state of our community.  It’s interesting that we have read very lit-

tle from anyone criticizing Omaha for shortcomings.  In fact, when com-

pared to Chicago, we look pretty good.  Yes, we have baseball, opera,

symphony, art, cool places like Kaneko and Bemis Center, great univer-

sities, the world’s best zoo, botanical gardens, hiking, biking, walking

trails, and a riverfront that’s fun.  Better yet, it’s our relationships, com-

munity, neighbors and neighborhoods that are the foundation of a mean-

ingful life.  Dundee, Omaha, Nebraska – this is the Good Life!

DMPA hits a Milestone

Dundee Memorial Park Association hit a milestone 1,000 mem-

bers recently.  That’s not bad considering we have no requirement for

membership.  

Letter From the President

DMPA  Meeting
Next DMPA Meeting 

November 9th

Matt Dwyer - 

Sunken Gardens

Backyard Chickens

Location and times:

Dundee Presbyterian Church
53rd & Underwood Ave 

7:00 Social 
7:30pm Meeting

Bring a friend or two. 

Meetings are always held

the second Monday 

of the month.

Jan - May  and Sept - Nov. 

Continued on page 4
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Advertisers Index 

The Ahlvers Group - CBS Home
Children’s Physicians Dundee
Cramer Kreski Designs 
Denton-Erickson Realtors
Dundee Bank
Dundee Presbyterian Church
Kohll’s Pharmacy & Homecare
Seasonal Gardens
Summit Dental Health

Please thank these advertisers
and those who advertise 
in the Midtown Monitor

their support makes this newsletter possible. 

DMPA Business Members

The Architectural Offices, Berkshire Hathaway Home Services - Jude and Stan
Lessmann, Better Homes and Gardens Real Estate Integrity - The Manharts,
Cramer Kreski Designs, Denim Saloon, Creighton Medical Associates- Dundee,
The Dentists at Dundee, Dugger’s Cafe, Dundee Dell, Dundee Family Dental,
Dundee Florist, Dundee Merchants Assoc, Dundee Presbyterian Church,
Edward Jones, Nick Shannon, Goldbergs II,  G.K. Management Co, LLC,
Granwest LLC, T. Hurt Construction, Kris K9 Kleanup, League of Women
Voters, Lifegate Church, Marks Bistro, McMillan Antiques, Montessori
Learning Center of Dundee, Oldenhuis Contracting, Inc., Omaha Organic
Lawn Service, R G Paint and Decorating Inc.,  Subway - Saddle Creek, Takodo
Green Roofing, Torpy  Tree Care, Terry Wilwerding, DDS, Transmissions Inc.,
Village Canvas & Cabernet, Webster Designs Assoc. 

To join as a business member, send dues with the form on the inside back page.
Please send to Elizabeth McNichols, address below. 

The Dundee-Memorial Park Association Newsletter is published  monthly by

Shurson Publishing. Direct all advertising inquires to 402-714-1016. Send all
articles for submission and press releases to Shurson Publishing, 131 N. 31 Ave,
Omaha, NE 68131, e-mail to ellenshurson@gmail.com  to arrive by the 15th of
the month preceding publication. Content may be edited for clarity and space
considerations. No warranties of the products or services printed herein are
expressed or implied by either the DMPA or Shurson Publishing. 

Memberships please send the form on the inside back cover to:
Elizabeth McNichols, 5017 1/2 Cass St., Omaha, NE 68132. 
Questions call 402- 551-5246    or email:  elimci@cox.net



your neighborhood bank      more

You may know us as the friendly, neighborhood bank. But there’s more to the 

story than that. Here, you’ll find mortgage experts to help with all of your  

purchasing, refinancing, and home equity loan needs. You’ll find experienced  

financial advisors who can provide you with the custom planning and consultation 

you need to meet any dream. Plus, you’ll find insurance experts who know how 

to save you money on anything from home, auto, and life to business and health 

insurance. Best of all, you  

can find it right here. In your 

neighborhood. What more 

could you ask for? 50th and Underwood    dundeebanking.com

EQUAL HOUSING LENDER.

Securities offered through Securities America Inc., Member FINRA/SIPC. Advisory services offered through Securities America Advisors, Inc.  

Dundee Bank dba Dundee Financial Services and the Securities America companies are unaffiliated.

NOT A DEPOSIT. NOT FDIC INSURED. NOT INSURED BY ANY GOVERNMENT AGENCY. NOT BANK GUARANTEED. MAY LOSE VALUE.



Our neighborhood of about 2,800 households is totally vol-

unteer run with membership being “strongly encouraged”

and enrollment through an “ask” versus dues or a tax.  

I recently read an article on the 2015 Nebraska

Civic Health Index which quoted some interesting statistics

for our community. The entire study can be downloaded

from www.ncoc.net The results show that in relation to other

states, Nebraskans perform well in many indicators of civic

health, particularly in activities related to social connected-

ness (e.g. eating dinner with household members). The

state’s weakest area of civic health is political involvement

(e.g. voting, contacting public officials).  

I thought about Dundee – our neighborhood and

wondered how we rank vs. these measurements.

Specifically, in Community Engagement which was meas-

ured by 1)volunteering, 2)charitable giving ($25 or more),

3)working with neighbors, 4)attending public meetings, and

5)group membership, and 6)group leadership.

Here’s the most recent stats for Nebraska compared to past

years:   

How did you do? How do your neighbors and

friends rank?  How do you think our neighborhood does?  

Elmwood Park and UNO Parking
I don’t hear many complaints about parking at

Elmwood Park but realize it can be challenging.  Most of our

friends and neighbors walk or ride bikes to the park.  Some

park goers do drive.  The park, it’s roadways, and parking

lots are easily accessible to UNO students and can get quite

full on weekdays.  So, how do we co-exist?

Our City of Omaha has taken action.  More “2 hour

parking limit” signs have been installed in the lots and on the

roadways in Elmwood Park.  The signs each cover about 1/3

of each parking lot.  The city’s parking enforcement team

will also be enforcing the parking limit and issuing tickets

for violations. I think it’s a fair solution.  The park’s parking

isn’t intended to be a UNO “free” lot for all day use.  But,

for the occasional quick jaunt to UNO – it still works.

Thanks to neighbor Dena Burke and City Park’s Kenny

Tolliver-Humpal for addressing the problem. I hope this

helps.     

Remember, our Veteran’s Day holiday is on

Wednesday, November 11.  It should be a nice day to rake

leaves if you haven’t already.  I hope Heike has the day off

she can give me a hand or at least make a run to AB’s for

some cold drinks!  See you around the neighborhood – be

sure to say “hello”!
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President’s Message
Continued from front page.

Lights on Dundee
Thursday December 3rd 

5 p.m. - 9 p.m.

Dundee Bank will be having drinks and apps for
customers holiday party as well as hay rides,
beginning at 5pm
Santa will be at Denim Saloon from 5:30-7:30,
we will also have cookie decorating and a photog-
rapher

For more on our neighborhood history, events,
important contacts, check out our website at www.dundee-
memorialpark.org.  For up to the minute action – “like” our
facebook page – www.facebook/Dundee Memorial Park
Neighborhood Association.





Dodge St. Subway Project Completed

After nearly two years of planning, fundraising and construction, the Dodge St. Subway (pedestrian tun-
nel) at 51st & Dodge Streets is now finished.  On October 29th, DMPA, local officials and neighborhood resi-
dents officially cut the ribbon on the newly renovated tunnel.

The original structure was built in 1934 as part of a New Deal construction project when Dodge Street
was widened from Turner Blvd. to the outskirts of Omaha at Happy Hollow Blvd.  The structure has a great his-
tory that has now been preserved as it is the only remaining pedestrian tunnel in Omaha.

Why is it called a subway?  That is what it was called in 1934 and is how it is referred to on the
National Register of Historic Places.  Originally, the word “subway” referred to “an underground passage or tun-
nel enabling pedestrians to cross a road or railway.”  It has only been in the last century that subways have refer-
enced underground trains in large cities.  It only made sense to return to its original name.

This project could never have happened without the very generous support of:
Leo A. Daly Co. (Chris Johnson and Martin Janousek) for donating their services for the design of the renovations; 
Sherwood Foundation (Kerri Peterson) for their very generous $10,000 donation;
Peter Kiewit Foundation for their very generous donation of $5,000;
Mayor’s Neighborhood Grant for their $5,000 donation;
City of Omaha Public Works Dept. for their $1,000 anti-graffiti grant as well as their assistance in getting the project 
approved;
Midtown Neighborhood Alliance for the $750 grant for the new pole signs;
T. Hurt Construction (Terry Hurt) for their generous donation of labor for the concrete repairs as well as their financial 

contribution to the project;
UNO Chapter of the National Art Education Association (Dr. Jeremy Johnson and Amanda Caillau) for all of their

efforts working with Dundee School students to design the mural and seeing the mural through to its completion;
UNO Office of Civic and Social Responsibility (Harnoor Singh and Sarah Blount) for all of their assistance in making the

mural project part of UNO’s Days of Community Service by providing student volunteers and space for the painting of the mural;
Dundee School students and Caroline Darling for creating the mural design and painting the mural;

And most importantly the individuals and businesses who gave financial donations to this project.
Over the years, the subway had become neglected and not a very inviting place for pedestrians to pass under Dodge Street.

The structure was originally built so that Dundee School students who live south of Dodge Street could safely get across the very
busy highway.  The subway still serves its original purpose for students getting to school but it also serves people walking the
neighborhood, joggers and even bicyclists.  Graffiti had also become an issue as the blank walls and broken lights offered an easy
target for vandals.  Since this structure serves such an important role connecting two sides of the Dundee neighborhood, DMPA
decided it was time to turn what had become an eyesore into a new neighborhood landmark.

Overall, DMPA raised $40,000 for the project.  The project included new, tamper-resistant LED lighting to replace the
old florescent lights that did not work making the tunnel brighter, safer and more energy efficient.  Damage to the concrete over
the years was repaired and new storm drain covers were installed to prevent any future flooding.  The globe light poles were re-
painted and the inside walls of the tunnel were power-washed and re-painted.  New Art Deco entrance signs were installed to
make the subway more visible to the public. 

A great new mural celebrating Dundee was installed to prevent future graffiti.  This mural could not have happened with-
out the dedication of the UNO Chapter of the National Art Education Association. Dr. Jeremy Johnson, Amanda Caillau and the
other members of NAEA donated many hours to getting the mural finished.  They worked with Dundee school students to design
and paint the mural.  UNO students, through the UNO Office of Civic and Social Responsibility, gave countless hours to painting
the murals during UNO’s Days of Community Service. A grant from the City of Omaha Public Works Department provided
funding for a protective anti-graffiti coating on the mural.

Again, a special THANK YOU to everyone who helped make this project a reality!                         Dave Schinzel



We wrapped up our 2015 gardening season with
our sweet potato harvest on Oct. 10.  Once again we har-
vested over 1,000 pounds of sweet potatoes—we estimate
about 1,100 pounds this year. While this wasn’t our
largest sweet potato harvest (we grew about 1,300 pounds
in 2013), we did grow quite a few very large individual
potatoes this year—with the biggest one weighing in at
12 pounds, 13 ounces—larger than most newborn babies!

After digging out the potatoes, we planted a
cover crop of red clover in our sweet potato patch (the
area between the sidewalk and the street along 49th St.)
Cover crops help improve soil fertility, suppress weeds,
and reduce soil erosion. We’re hoping the clover will be
easier to manage than the winter wheat cover crop we
planted last year—the wheat grew to over 5’ tall before
being cut down! And it was a lot of work to get the wheat
cut and tilled back into the soil.  The clover should be
easier to manage and, if it does well, will add lots of nitro-

gen back to the soil when it is tilled in next spring, as
clover is a “nitrogen fixer,” obtaining nitrogen from the
atmosphere and “fixing it” in nodules on its roots.
Additionally, our cover crop should compete with weeds
and so keep weed growth to a minimum until we plant
again next June.

We donated over 900 pounds of fresh produce to
the Underwood Tower this year.  And our members were
able to harvest many more pounds of produce from their
plots, making the garden a highly productive food area.

We would like to thank all the friends and neigh-
bors who joined us for our events and workshops over the
gardening season, dropped by to tour the garden, and
supported us in ways large and small.  Don’t forget to stop
by our Little Free Library along Underwood Avenue over
the winter months, and we’ll be back next spring ready for
another gardening season!

Mary Green 
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Dundee Community Garden News

Sweet Potato Dig - 2015

Mary Green holding the biggest potato of the day,

which weighed in at just under 13 pounds.



Imagine how much heat

your house would lose if you cut a

2 inch square hole through an out-

side wall.  Well that is how much

heat you are losing if you have just a 1/8 inch gap at the bot-

tom of an outside door.

Now that we are on winter’s doorstep there’s never

been a better time to weatherstrip your doors.  And there are

ample choices of easy to install do-it-yourself products to

make this job (if you’ll excuse the expression) a breeze. 

So, get down on your knees and look at the bottom

of each of your outside doors. If you can see a sliver of light,

a door sweep is what you need.  Door sweeps are strips of

extruded metal with an attached flap of vinyl.  Generally

sold in 36 inch lengths they can be cut to the width of your

door with a hacksaw for the metal and a pair of scissors for

the vinyl.  Position the door sweep at the bottom of the door

so that it seals the gap when the door is closed but doesn’t

drag on the floor when the door opens.   If there is no thresh-

old below the door, or the floor isn’t level (not unheard of in

an old house) and you can’t get the sweep to close the gap

without dragging on the floor they make a special sweep for

those situations--a hinged sweep that flips up when you

open the door..

Once you get the sweep

in the right position, mark the

screw holes with a pencil.  At the

pencil marks pre-drill pilot holes

for the screws (especially impor-

tant if your door is made of a hard

wood like oak) and then fasten the

sweep to the door with the screws

that come with the sweep.  That’s

it.

Now that you’ve sealed the bottom of the door, why

not complete the job and check for cold air coming in around

the perimeter of the door?  If you can spare a few minutes

and a few bucks you can eliminate this draft, too.   

When you go to the hardware or home improvement store

you’ll be offered many choices for door weatherstripping—

felt, metal (aluminum or bronze), foam, and vinyl.  I prefer

the vinyl weatherstripping.  Felt will probably only last a

year or two while vinyl is good for three to five years. Foam

also won’t last long.  It’s just too flimsy and it compresses

too easily.  Metal lasts longer, but it’s trickier to get a tight

seal and when the wind blows strong enough it will cause

the metal to vibrate and your door will sound like a big

kazoo.  

Because the space for attaching the weatherstrip-

ping is tight, installing it with nails or staples can be awk-

ward and frustrating.  For that reason self-adhesive vinyls

are my choice, because they are the easiest to install.   The

trick to a long lasting installation, though is make sure the

surfaces where you apply the weatherstripping are scrupu-

lously clean—free from all grease, dirt and peeling paint.

And before you install the weatherstripping all the

way around the door frame try a small test strip to be sure

you have the right thickness and you can easily shut the door

without having to bang it shut or slam into it like a

Cornhusker defensive back.

After you have laid the weatherstripping all the way

around the door and checked one more time to make sure the

door shuts like it should, put a staple in each end of the

strips.  This will help keep the weatherstripping from com-

ing loose and will add to its useful life.  
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Garden members Bill Kelly and Don Seten
installed the DCG's Little Free Library.
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Community Garden News 
and Little Free Library

As we enjoy the crisp days of October, we’ll be
putting the community garden to rest.  We’ll be digging
up the sweet potatoes in the first half of the month.
Wonder how many pounds we’ll have this year?  

We’ll be cleaning out our plots of all but a few
cold-hardy plants. Garden pests can over-winter in
decaying vegetable matter, so cleaning out the garden
plots is the best way to protect the garden from disease
and insect problems for the following year.  

However, we will leave the dead flowers in the
beds around the perimeter of the garden all winter, as
they provide food and shelter for birds, insects, and other
urban wildlife, and self-seeding flowers can drop their
seeds.  We will wait until spring before cutting back and
cleaning out the flowerbeds.

Have you visited the new Little Free Library at
the Dundee Community Garden?  Next time you’re in
the area, stop by our little library and check if there is a
book you’d like to pick up.  No library card needed—just
see if there’s something that interests you!

Mary Green

DMPA Online  
www.dundee-memorialpark.org

Facebook : Dundee Memorial Park
Twitter: DundeeMemorial

To advertise call 402-714-1016

More bulbs were planted along Underwood Ave. by Rebecca
Reagan, Rita Corell, Jo Bartikoski, and Don Westling.

Planting bulbs in the fall for some spring color are Bill and Marilee
Kelly, Wally Thoreson, Rebecca Reagan, and Rita Corell.

Paula Wallace and Courtney Allen-Gentry donating 
books to the DCG Little Free Library.

We will donate ten percent of our commission to a 
local non-profit organization of your choice.



A.V. Sorensen Library &  Recreation Center 
48th & Cass Streets

Library Info: 444-5274  ww.omahapubliclibrary.org
Tues & Thurs 10 am - 8 pm  Wed, Fri, Sat 10 am- 6 pm  Closed Sunday & Monday  

Recreation Center  info: 444-5596  www.cityofomaha.org/parks
Saturday 8:30 am - 12 pm Mon - Thurs  8:30 am - 8:30 pm   Fri 8:30 am - 5:30 pm
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Dundee-Memorial Park Association    Membership Form 

Name (s) ______________________________________

Address: _________________________________________   Zipcode ___________

Phone _______________________     E-mail: _____________________________

Multiple year membership discounts : Family  2 year - $20,  Senior 2 year -$10, Business  2 yr $30

Send form (Photo copy acceptable) and checks made out to DMPA to

Eli McNichols 5017 1/2 Cass St,  Omaha, NE 68132 

(Please DO NOT send to p.o. box.) 

Advertising Rates: $8 for three lines plus $2 for each addi-

tional line. $14 for a three line ad run for two consecutive

months. 25 characters per line, count all spaces & punctuation.

Submissions will be edited to fit contracted space. Send check

to Shurson Publishing, 131 N. 31 Avenue, 68131. 

Email: ellenshurson@gmail.com or call 402- 551-6787. 

Dundee Classified /Want Ads 

Annual 

Membership

Dues: 

Family $12

Senior $6

Business $20

Multiple year 

discounts available

____  I would like to learn about volunteer opportunities.

Yes, you may list my name in the newsletter as a   ____new member ____ renewal.

Reserve this spot 

for next month

For pennies per household.

Call  402-551-6787

Votes
Wanted

www.lightthebridge.org
Addressing Hunger

100% Nonprofit

lFor: 2,798

lAgainst: 90

Newsletter Deadline
The 15th of the preceding month
for all advertising and article submissions.
(check for possible extension.)

Voice Lessons
Contact Laura at 

402-598-7263

eCreamery Ice Cream & Gelato
is Hiring: Store Manager

Seeking a highly organized pro-
fessional to manage the Dundee

Parlor.  3 to 5 Years Retail or
Restaurant Management pre-

ferred. Send resume to
thescoop@eCreamery.com



Shurson Publishing
131 N. 31 Avenue
Omaha, NE 68131

To avoid delay... Please send all membership renewals to address on membership form, on the other side of this page.

Please. DO NOT send membership forms to the address above.
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US POSTAGE 
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If you were advertising here.... 
you could be getting calls right now!

To advertise call 402-714-1016

Hundreds of fabulous photos & historical facts
$47 hardcover collector’s edition

Available at Dundee Bank
50th & Underwood, 

or by mail order from Shurson Publishing, 
email: ellenshurson@gmail.com 

Or call 402-714-1016.

Dundee Neb., 
A Pictorial History

Great

Holiday 

Gift


